Connecticut Public Transportation Commission

Minutes of December 6, 2012
ConnDOT Headquarters, Conference Room B
2800 Berlin Turnpike, Newington
Attendance: Members: Kevin Maloney, Richard Schreiner, Mort Katz, Russ St. John, Richard Sunderhauf, Ed McAnaney, Yvonne Loteczka, Robert Rodman, Richard Caprenter. Ex-officio members: David LeVasseur (OPM), Fred Riese (DEEP).  ConnDOT staff:  Dennis King, Sherry Osterling.

Chairman Maloney called the meeting to order at 1:40 pm.  The minutes of the meeting of November 1 were approved as written.  Due to the discussions of the recommendations for the Annual Report, there was no scheduled speaker for this meeting.

Comments from the Public

None.
Reports from Operating Entities

Rich Sunderhauf said that the new run bids on CT Transit went into effect two weeks ago.  The new radio system for the Hartford Division buses has been installed and driver training on the new system is currently underway.  Drivers are now required to pull their buses over before using the radio.  This is a policy decision due to the increased complexity of the new radio system compared to the previous system.
Chairman’s Report

Chairman Maloney noted a Journal Inquirer article concerning the extension of time allotted to the Town of Windsor Locks to use a $225,000 grant for the planning of restoration at the historic downtown train station in that town.  Due to the lengthy negotiations with Amtrak to acquire the station, the Town had spent only $5,000 of the $225,000 by the expiration of the grant.  The State has given Windsor Locks a 2-year extension on the grant and the flexibility to use it toward planning or actual repairs at the station.  The restoration of this station was an issue discussed at the Commission’s October 16 public hearing in Windsor.


Maloney also mentioned that United Technologies is looking to sell its fuel cell business.  Rich Sunderhauf noted the recent dedication ceremony for a stationary UTC fuel cell to provide power at the Hartford Division garage.  Sunderhauf said that the Hartford Division garage is the only bus garage in America with both solar panels and a stationary fuel cell.


Lastly, Maloney noted that today’s Greenwich Time contained an article discussing the potential impact to transit services and fares as a result of the State’s budget deficit.  Potential impacts to Metro-North fares in particular were discussed.  Former CPTC member and current state representative Gail Lavielle and state senator Toni Boucher both oppose the diversion of revenues from the gross receipts tax on petroleum products or diversions from the Special Transportation Fund in general to cover General Fund expenses.
Old Business

Fred Riese mentioned that today’s Waterbury Republican has a headline story about funding for the demolition of the derelict SNET building at the Waterbury train station being on the Bond Commission agenda for tomorrow’s meeting.  (Note: This meeting was subsequently rescheduled to Monday, December 10.)  This is a project long advocated by the CPTC.
New Business

Last Thursday, Fred Riese attended the sixth in a series of meetings on transit-oriented development possibilities for downtown Meriden, centered on the Meriden train station and the HUB site.  These meetings, held at Meriden City Hall, have been chaired by Tom Maziarz, ConnDOT Bureau Chief for Policy and Planning.  Special zoning regulations for a downtown TOD district have been developed.  The upcoming high-speed rail service on the Springfield Line is the impetus for this effort.


Fred also mentioned this coming Monday’s Transportation Funding in Connecticut forum.  This will be held at the Old Judiciary Room in the Capitol.  Governor Malloy will be the featured speaker and ConnDOT Commissioner Jim Redeker and former ConnDOT Commissioner Emil Frankel will participate as panelists.  Kevin Maloney and Rick Schreiner also plan to attend.
Discussion and Voting on Recommendations for Annual Report

The final item for this meeting was an extensive review and discussion of nine recommendations and four other issues for inclusion in the Commission’s 2012 Annual Report.  This year’s Annual Report will be dedicated to former Commission chairman Tom Cheeseman and longtime former vice chairman Frank Partridge, both of whom passed away during the year.

A short discussion of potential speakers for upcoming meetings took place before Chairman Maloney closed the meeting at 3:15 pm.
